A letter on behalf of Darlington’s Peoples Parliament regarding the proposed cuts
Darlington’s Peoples Parliament is a self-advocacy group for people with a learning impairment (disability) or autism.

From the preparation work and the meeting with Councillor Copeland, Mark Humble and Helen Watson and my own observations here are some of the potential impacts from some of the cut proposals:

· Change

Change for everyone can be difficult, a person with a learning impairment may find this more difficult to navigate as it will take more time and practice to get use to the new change for example a change to the library may mean a new bus route for access, getting use to a new service/staff and building, learning the new lay out of the library etc. However, change for a person on the Autistic Spectrum can have more impact than that. For an autistic person the change itself can be overwhelming and so could the new sensory input arising from the change(s). 

Life will always incur change but it would be useful to bear in mind when these changes happen in public spaces if they can be accommodated to suit autistic people and I would also suggest people with Dementia. Therefore, consider reception areas, noise, and decor, providing a quiet space, clear and adequate signage and perhaps an online ‘virtual tour’ which could be accessed before the visit. 
Making public facilities and spaces accessible for everyone not only positively impacts the disabled person but potentially on their family/carers were they exist.  

One of our member’s is concerned about what will happen to the groups currently run for children in the library. She has a disabled son and is worried about the effect this change in his routine will have on him.   

· Concessionary companion bus travel

This is the main impact Parliament members have discussed.

In 2012 the Department of Health’s Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework found that only 7% of adults with a learning disability were in some form of employment the majority was part time work. Therefore, it is likely that a lot of adults with a learning impairment will be reliant on benefits. Therefore their disposable income and ability to increase their income is limited. So an increase in travel costs to someone on a limited budget may mean they have to face some difficult decisions on re-budgeting and potentially go without things. 

Not everyone who has a companion bus pass has a companion with them every journey. However, were people in this group are likely to use the companion element is to do the things that they specifically need support with. These are things like:

· Appointments for medical, housing, financial and social care. A concern here is that the person won’t use support for appointments and therefore, won’t participate fully in the appointment. This could lead to reduced outcomes and also, potentially a need for additional appointments as issues are not addressed correctly costing more to the Council and services to staff and accommodate additional appointments. 

A person with a learning impairment may use support in these situations to improve their communication, help to recall things they wanted to discuss, support to ask questions or to advocate on their behalf, support to understand the information given and opportunities to discuss again afterwards. 
Being fully involved in these appointments improve the person’s choice and control, independence and likelihood to adhere to advice i.e. if the doctor has been able to explain the reasons why a lifestyle change is needed or a new medication. Additionally a person using a Personal Budget should have the opportunity to be fully involved to get the best out of the paid support the Local Authority is providing. 
Potentially a person may stop attending appointments will all of the impacts listed above.

A lack of choice and control over a person’s life is likely to negatively impact on their mental health and self esteem. 
If a person stops/reduces the appointments they attend this could impact negatively on carers. Additionally, as previously mentioned this could have a cost to public services if issues are not addressed in a timely manner leading to deterioration and then a need for support from A&E, hospital admissions, social care crisis team referrals etc.  

There are another group people who use the companion element of bus travel but who cannot travel alone either as a result of their learning impairment, physical impairment(s) or both.

If these people end up having to pay for their companion then effectively they have lost their concessionary bus travel. This group of people may have the same reduced outcomes as above if they stop attending appointments. Additionally people’s opportunity for social, volunteering and leisure are potentially reduced if they can’t go out as much and this again can affect a person’s health and wellbeing. 

As a result of a person’s physical or learning impairment or autism it maybe that it is preferable for them to go out more regularly but for shorter periods of time. If they are paying companion bus travel they may have to reduce this to keep costs down. 

· Shopping and budgeting

If the person stops using a companion were support has previously been required for these tasks could reduce established good practice. For example healthy eating, sticking to a budget, meal planning etc. This is low level support for some people but potentially has huge effects on their capability to then, with or without further support, feed and clothe themselves effectively. Nutrition and clothing again will impact on health, behaviour, happiness, wellbeing. 

Some people with a learning impairment and/or autism may need support around money. This could leave them potentially ‘vulnerable’ to financial abuse if they don’t use support were it is beneficial. 
For some people a condition of their financial protection is that they need to collect their funds with a Personal Assistant with them. This could be needed a couple of times a week. Therefore the person has to pay for a companion to attend with them (where buses are needed). 
· Increase in care charges

This would obviously be an impact on people on a potentially limited budget as previously discussed.
· Carers financial contributions

Potentially a family/carer could decline a Personal Budget to support them in their caring role if there was a charge. This could mean overall that the carer gets to a point where they can’t continue to support the person at home anymore earlier than if they had had some support or respite along the way. This then could mean the individual moving into residential support or supported living at an earlier date increasing the cost to the Local Authority. 

The effect of a caring role for some people can both positively and negatively impact on their health and wellbeing and therefore this can pass on a cost to the NHS and Social Care were the effects are negative.  
· Reduction in housing related support
This is a concern as this is likely to affect people who don’t necessarily qualify for social services support but do require support to successfully gain, maintain and adhere to housing tenancy agreements. Bill paying support may also be linked to this. 

There was a mention that housing officers would be available to support people but it is unclear if this would just be for homeless people and/or what this support would look like. Some people using housing related support really benefit from this low level regular support where the worker and the person are able to build up a relationship.  
Parliament members were in favour of the Future’s Fund being utilised for housing related support if this does end up being an area that is cut. 

Jenny Byers

Project Worker for Darlington’s Peoples Parliament 
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